

TOWN OF BRECKENRIDGE

Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission

Striving for racial and social equity for all by removing barriers and facilitating opportunities to thrive.

October 21, 2024, 7:30am

Breckenridge Town Hall Council Chambers 150 Ski Hill Road Breckenridge, CO

THE TOWN OF BRECKENRIDGE CONDUCTS HYBRID MEETINGS. This meeting will be held in person at Breckenridge Town Hall and will also be broadcast live over Zoom. Join the live broadcast available by computer or phone: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84470987689 (Telephone: 1-719-359-4580; Webinar ID: 844 7098 7689).

If you need special assistance in order to attend any of the Town's public meetings, please notify the Town Clerk's Office at (970) 547-3127, at least 72 hours in advance of the meeting.

I. Call to Order (7:30-7:35am)

Roll Call
Discussion/Approval of Agenda
Discussion/Approval of the Minutes (September 16, 2024)

II. Staff Summary (7:35-7:45am)

Open Space & Trails Open House Hispanic Heritage Month Events Recap Mexican Consulate is Coming to Breckenridge Update

III. Social Equity Discussion (8:20-8:40am)

Meeting Bylaws & Attendance Discussion 2025 Meeting Schedule Subcommittee Updates Celebrate Diversity

Community Outreach & Engagement Community Education & Influence Immigration Rights and Advocacy Civic Engagement

- IV. Upcoming Council Items (8:40-8:50am)
- V. Upcoming Agenda Topics
- VI. Other Matters
- VII. Public Comment (Non-Agenda Items) (8:50-9:00am)



Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission

September 16, 2024, 7:30am

Breckenridge Town Hall Council Chambers 150 Ski Hill Road Breckenridge, CO

Striving for racial and social equity for all by removing barriers and facilitating opportunities to thrive

I. Call to Order

Chair Jordan Burns called the meeting to order at 7:33am.

Roll Call

Present: Laurie Moroco, Isaura Cirillo, Carol Saade, Tahja Grier.

Virtual: Jordan Burns, June Walters, Ujala Vatas

Absent: Silvia Vicuna, Jotwan Daniels

Discussion/Approval of Agenda

Motion to Approve: Chair Burns, Seconded: Commissioner Grier

Discussion/Approval of the Minutes

Motion to Approve: Council Member Saade, Seconded: Commissioner Grier

II. Staff Summary

i. Update Trail Signage Survey

Flor Cruz shared that the Open Space and Trails Division is working on updating trail signage in Breckenridge, emphasizing the importance of making the signage system inclusive and representative of the community's needs. Cruz also mentioned that there is a public survey (available in both English and Spanish) and she asked the Commission to share it widely. Although the survey targets people who have used the trails, feedback from those who haven't is also welcome, especially if they explain why they haven't used the trails. Cruz also stressed the need for broad participation to ensure the changes meet community needs.

Council Member Carol Saade asked if staff knew how many responses have been received.

Deputy Town Manager Scott Reid stated that the number was significant during the first week

but has slowed down. Reid also mentioned that having more responses from Spanish speakers would be very helpful. Council Member Saade also asked about social media sharing specifically the Facebook Latinos page. Cruz noted that the survey was shared on social media, including the Facebook Latinos group, and sent to local partner. Additionally, she shared that there is a plan to make it available at the Welcome Center to encourage more participation.

Commissioner Moroco expressed her disappointment and shock after seeing numerous negative comments about the bilingual trail signage news article on social media. Reid stated that it might have been an article about the White River National Forest efforts to transition to multilingual signage. Commissioner Cirillo shared that in her personal experience those who have negative comments or reviews are not always the majority but the ones who are most likely to speak up. Cruz also shared that the Open Space and Trails division is working with their vendor to ensure signage is inclusive and useful for all users to ensure they understand and can navigate the trails.

ii. Meeting Community Members Where They Are

Flor Cruz shared that the Town's Community Engagement Division has ordered promotional items to distribute across many community events. Cruz shared the design and items with the Commissioners. Staff hopes this community engagement initiative will begin the work towards building connections that can lead to relationships and eventually trust.

Council Member Carol Saade agreed that this was a great idea and asked for the Commission's input on the "I heart Breck" design. Commissioner Grier suggested a design that stated "I am Breck" or "We are Breck" to emphasize a sense of belonging. Commissioner Moroco agreed and stated that "I love Breck" felt commercial or generic to her. Commissioner Grier added that it would be good to have a message that foregrounds the feeling of inclusivity. Chair Burns also suggested moving the Town's logo to the bottom of the design or finding another way to incorporate it. Burns also stated that anyone who would wear the merchandise should feel like they are part of the community and the backbone of Breckenridge. Commissioner Vatas also recommended moving the heart below the statement.

Flor Cruz mentioned that the items had already been ordered but agreed that this initiative and work is continuous leaving room for future work where their design ideas could be implemented. Chair Burns also suggested a Spanish version of "I heart Breck". Deputy Town Manager Scott Reid clarified that the items mentioned were already ordered and are primarily for branding Breckenridge, not specifically for social equity efforts. He also mentioned that the items would be handed out as swag at various events. However, he encouraged continuing to brainstorm ideas and supported the idea of making improvements and adjustments over time.

iii. Celebrate Hispanic Heritage Month – Sept 15 – Oct 15

Flor Cruz reminded the Commission about Hispanic Heritage Month and the Latin American cuisine class at CMC in Breckenridge on September 23rd, from 6 to 10 PM. The class, with 12 free spots, will be open to the public starting Monday, as the event couldn't be promoted before September 15th, when Hispanic Heritage Month began. Cruz also shared that staff plans to continue sharing posts and educational content, including the distinctions between Latino, Hispanic, and Latinx.

Commissioner Cirillo suggested a Hispanic Heritage Month event for future years and shared her experiences while at university where she hosted similar events that included folk dancing from

Colombia and Mexican Mariachi bands. Cirillo also shared that Dillon Valley had a car parade that celebrated Mexican Independence Day. She also mentioned that many Latin American countries celebrate their independence during the month of September. She also stated that the event didn't have to be big but could be something significant. Cirillo also shared an experience from more than 20 years ago when Mexican folk dancers from Veracruz danced at the River Walk Center.

Flor Cruz suggested that the Celebrate Diversity subcommittee consider this feedback. Cruz emphasized the need to plan well in advance due to the significant amount of work involved when planning an event. She also shared that during the previous subcommittee meeting, the group discussed supporting local organizations who had events with similar visions. Cruz shared that Breck Create is hosting a Dia de Los Muertos celebration for Hispanic Heritage Month. Council Member Saade also added that Breck Create invites performers and has music during their celebrations.

Council Member Saade informed the Commission about a previous conversation during a subcommittee meeting where the group discussed being mindful of the number of events that the Commission hosts per month. She also stated that the subcommittee did a great job this year with partnering with organizations who already offered similar events or services like CMC with the culinary class and Breck Film with a potential movie night. Council Member Saade suggested that in the future the Commission consider partnering with other organizations that are already doing similar work and keep the door open for individual events.

Flor Cruz echoed Council Member Saade's statement and stated she was open to the idea of celebrating with individual events while still highlighting the importance of planning in advance and being mindful of the workload. Cruz suggested focusing on doing fewer but more meaningful and impactful events, rather than trying to handle multiple things at once. She also provided an update on a potential movie night.

III. Presenter

i. Bill Gilmore and Milena Quiros – Summit School District

Milena Quiros thanked the group for their work and time and clarified that Dia de los Muertos and Hispanic Heritage Month are different celebrations. She noted that Dia de los Muertos is a Mexican tradition that doesn't represent all Latino cultures, though some people still join in for the celebration. Milena also reminded the Commission that Independence Day for various Latin American countries, which occurs in September, is entirely different from Día de los Muertos. Quiros also expressed appreciation for the Commission's efforts.

Bill Gilmore, the Director of Postsecondary Readiness for Summit School District explained the Pathways project. Summit School District aims to ensure students have meaningful learning experiences across all subjects and career-focused education that can be used in their future careers. Gilmore, Quiros, and their team analyzed local labor market data to identify industry sectors that provide living wages and high-demand careers, settling on seven pathways: skilled trades, business/marketing/entrepreneurship, computer science, engineering/advanced manufacturing, health sciences, natural resources/outdoor leadership, and education/human services. Gilmore stated that the program spans across all courses from kindergarten through graduation, allowing students to focus on specific pathways as they advance. Gilmore emphasized the importance of including the Hispanic and minority communities, which make up

40% and 45% of the student body respectively, in the design process to ensure the pathways meet their needs.

Milena Quiros, a member of the Equity Department for Summit School District, emphasized the importance of partnering with different committees and organizations. She also highlighted the importance of ensuring that all students, especially those from Spanish-speaking communities, have access to the opportunities being created and participate in the development of such opportunities. Quiros asked the Commission for help reaching and involving Spanish-speaking individuals who might connect with these pathways.

Bill Gilmore explained that certain programs, such as skilled trades, construction, welding, and health sciences were doing well, but noted that areas like business and entrepreneurship still need development. As the school district works to improve existing programs and create new ones, they aim to involve a wide range of voices and local expertise. Gilmore also shared that they are hosting a Pathways Kickoff event at Summit High School, inviting community and industry members to learn about the pathways, provide feedback, and help identify the skills and knowledge needed for each pathway to shape future learning experiences for students.

Council Member Saade asked if the school district was starting to shape each pathway. Gilmore confirmed that they had some ideas on what each pathway would look like but are soliciting different perspectives and experiences to ensure the courses are design in a way that will accelerate student success. Gilmore explained that each high school course in a career pathway should have four components: concurrent enrollment with a higher education partner (like CMC), industry certifications to validate technical skills, academic credit (e.g., math credit for construction courses or science credit for health sciences), and a robust work-based learning system. This system would allow students to intern with industry partners, gaining real-world experience and aid in determining if a career is a good fit before making high-stakes decisions. He also emphasized the importance of tailoring this approach to the needs of Summit County and its communities.

Commissioner Grier asked if any research had been done on the demographics—such as gender and race—within the career pathways, questioning why certain pathways predominantly attract specific groups. She suggested exploring the reasons behind these trends and using that information to engage students, explaining the demographic makeup of a field and encouraging them to become pioneers or break traditional molds in those areas. Gilmore stated that there is research that suggests that students begin to formulate specific views on what certain fields should look like during their middle school years which is why they want to ensure students in elementary schools and middle school have exposure and inclusive learning environments with diverse classrooms.

Milena Quiros added that there is also research around income and highlighted how important it is for minority students to have access to such information. Gilmore explained that the program also takes into consideration career growth and helps students build a path from entry level positions towards upward mobility. Commissioner Grier also suggested having different pathways models which would open students to many possibilities.

Chair Burns suggested that Milena and Bill join events where parents can begin to hear about the program outside of the schools. Milena Quiros thanked Burns for his suggestion and stated

that she would appreciate a partnership to reach community members where they already gather. Commissioner Vatas asked if the program was similar to CTE (career and technical education) to which Gilmore answered that it was the backbone of the pathways at the middle school and high school levels.

Commissioner Cirillo asked if this program could be extended to adults and parents who have careers from other countries and need to understand the pathway to validate their education. Cirillo shared her experiences as a dentist from Mexico who had to go through the validation process which took her 10 years to complete to be able to practice in the United States. She also mentioned that the pathway was very challenging and encountered many educators who didn't know how to guide her. Milena Quiros agreed with Commissioner Cirillo and stated that they are working very closely with CMC who might be able to serve that population and continue to educate immigrants on the education systems in the United States. Quiros also added that serving this population was an equity issue because families are being financially impacted by not having access to education.

Commissioner Cirillo also stated that students should be exposed to many different career options regardless of ethnic backgrounds and should be exposed to real life examples or inspiring stories. Milena Quiros appreciated the comment and emphasized that the goal of the seven career pathways is to avoid stigmatization and open opportunities for all students, regardless of appearance or background. Quiros highlighted the importance of not limiting students to certain careers based on stereotypes. The speaker notes that with over 40% of the school district population being people of color, inclusivity is a key focus. The pathways are intended to be open to every student, allowing them to pursue fields without stigma or limitations.

Flor Cruz shared a personal experience about the challenges of not seeing people who look like her in leadership or certain career paths, which can create a sense of not belonging. This feeling is especially common for first-generation students, who may lack guidance on navigating career options, financial planning, and higher education from an early age. Cruz highlighted the importance of having conversations with minority students about different career pathways, including practical aspects like income and cost of living. These discussions are crucial because they may not happen at home, and without them, students may struggle to navigate the professional world and feel like they don't belong in leadership or certain career paths.

Milena Quiros highlighted the school district's efforts to open doors for students who may not receive guidance at home, ensuring they have those important conversations in school, such as with counselors or teachers. She also stated that they are partnering with Colorado Mountain College (CMC) to help students and families, especially students of color, complete FAFSA and CASFA applications, which are crucial for their future. Quiros emphasized the importance of community voices, particularly from former students who have overcome systemic barriers, to inform the district's approach. She stressed that the system could make it harder for immigrants and people of color to succeed.

ii. Community Stories - Hispanic Heritage Month

Commissioner Cirillo shared her personal story of coming to the U.S. from Mexico with her identical twin sister in 1998 to work and pay for her dental education. She recalls the powerful moment of seeing the Statue of Liberty from the airplane window, like a scene from a movie.

Cirillo worked various jobs, such as in restaurants and housekeeping, before returning to Mexico to finish dental school. Meanwhile, their sister stayed in the U.S., married, and started a family business. Cirillo later married and faced challenges getting her dental license validated in the U.S., but eventually succeeded. She expressed gratitude for the support and sense of belonging she has experienced in the Summit County community. As a member of the Social Equity Advisory Commission, she feels lucky to give back to the community.

Milena Quiros shared her personal story and perspective as a Hispanic immigrant originally from Costa Rica. She arrived over 26 years ago with plans to move to Canada but decided to stay in Colorado due to family ties. Initially, she didn't experience inequities until she became a parent to a Black child. This opened her eyes to the struggles of being a person of color, especially when her child faced challenges in school because of his appearance.

Quiros shared her involvement in the community, highlighting her work with school committees, non-profits, and other organizations. She emphasized the importance of equitable treatment for all, regardless of race or background, and described how her accent and cultural differences have made it difficult to be understood and accepted in many leadership roles. Despite these challenges, she remains committed to advocacy and community work, particularly in supporting immigrant families and ensuring her children have the same opportunities as others.

Quiros stressed the importance of inclusion, representation in languages, and empathy toward immigrants, each with unique struggles. The speaker also noted that while she has a strong support system, navigating systems in the U.S. as an immigrant is difficult, especially when facing bias based on appearance or language. Her primary goal is to ensure her children, and all immigrant children succeed and feel a sense of belonging in their community.

Commissioner Cirillo emphasized the need for greater understanding about immigrants' motivations for coming to the U.S. She highlighted that immigrants seek a better life for themselves and their families through hard work, not to engage in criminal activities or take jobs from others. Cirillo addressed the common misconception that immigrants are a threat, stressing that they are simply striving for a better future, just like anyone else. Council Member Saade thanked Commissioner Isaura Cirillo and Milena Quiros for sharing their stories and capturing the spirit that many community members experience.

IV. Social Equity Discussion

I. November Native American Heritage Month

Flor Cruz asked the group to think about November Native American Heritage Month so that the subcommittee and staff can begin to plan. Commissioner Walters shared that Tribal Council elections take place in October. She also recommended the Commission ask Ernest House for contact information and guidance on how to begin building relationships with Tribal Elders and Tribal Council members while visiting the museum in Montrose.

II. Equity Training

Flor Cruz asked the Commission to consider training vendors and topics for an equity training before the end of the year. Cruz suggested using Martina Sharp Grier or the Equity Project as vendors. She also asked if the Town's internal DEI committee could attend. The Commissioners agreed to email Flor vendor preferences so that she could contact the vendor. Commissioner

Grier asked if the county's EDI committee could attend. Cruz stated that she would refer to the Commission and Town Leadership to approve.

III. Subcommittee Updates

Council Member Saade suggested a more efficient approach for subcommittee updates. Instead of going over all details, she proposed allowing subcommittee members to highlight key points and those not on the subcommittee to ask questions.

Celebrate Diversity / Community Outreach & Engagement /Community Education & Influence

Civic Engagement

Council Member Saade and Flor Cruz shared that the Civic Engagement approved a second grant for Ride On Inc, an organization that focuses on increasing diversity in the snowboarding community. Cruz stated that the organization was requesting \$1,200 for soft goods and gear for underrepresented communities in Summit County. Commissioner Grier agreed with the approval and requested monthly updates on grants to stay connected and informed on applications.

Immigration Rights and Advocacy

Flor Cruz provided an update on the "I am Summit" video filming. She stated that there was a good turnout, and that the subcommittee discussed a plan for promotional strategies. She also mentioned that during their meeting, Mountain Dreamers provided valuable recommendations to hiring Spanish speaking staff at the Rec Center. Cruz emphasized the importance of having Spanish speaking staff and suggested that the Commission should prioritize this issue moving forward.

V. Upcoming Council Items

Deputy Town Manager Reid asked the Commission if they had any questions on the upcoming council items from the agenda packet. Commissioner Grier asked about the Boards and Commission training that was postponed. Deputy Town Manager shared that the Town would have a new attorney in November and staff should have information after that.

- VI. Upcoming Agenda Topics
- VII. Other Matters
- VIII. Public Comment (Non-Agenda Items)

There was no public comment.

Chair Burns adjourned the meeting at 9:03am. Commissioner Grier seconded.



Memo

To: Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission

From: Flor Cruz, Bilingual Community Outreach and Engagement Liaison

Date: October 21, 2024

Subject: Staff Summary

Open Space & Trails Open House

The Open Space and Trails Division will host an Open House event on October 22nd in the Rec Center Multi-Purpose room to discuss initial concepts and sign designs for the new trail signage workplan. There will be two sessions, 12pm – 1pm or 5pm – 6pm. This is a great opportunity to meet with Open Space & Trails staff and their team of consultants to provide feedback on the proposed signage update.

Hispanic Heritage Month Events Recap

During Hispanic Heritage Month, the Town proudly celebrated the rich heritage, vibrant culture, and meaningful contributions of our Hispanic community several events and social media content. On September 23rd, the Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission hosted a culinary class at CMC that highlighted traditional Hispanic cuisine, offering attendees an immersive cultural experience. Then, on October 14th, the Commission organized a movie night at the Eclipse Theater, featuring Disney's Encanto in Spanish with English subtitles, bringing families together to celebrate Hispanic music and language. In addition to these events, the team shared weekly educational posts on social media throughout the month, connecting our community with the significance of Hispanic Heritage.

Mexican Consulate Coming to Breckenridge Update

The Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission, for Town of Breckenridge, partnered with CMC and Mountain Dreamers to host the mobile Mexican Consulate at the CMC Breckenridge campus on October 26th and 27th. During their stay, the Mexican Consulate will assist community members with Mexican citizenship in obtaining passports, identification cards, birth certificates, and other vital documents. These documents are essential for everyday necessities like bank accounts, driver's licenses, housing, etc.

Appointments are needed and registration will start on **October 23rd at 5:30 pm**. Those interested can follow the <u>Mexican Consulate of Denver's Facebook page</u> for the registration link and more details. While we are still waiting on official marketing materials from the Mexican government, we wanted to give the community a heads-up so those needing services can begin to prepare.



Memo

To: Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission

From: Flor Cruz, Bilingual Community Outreach and Engagement Laison

Date: October 21, 2024

Subject: Discussion Items for October 21, 2024

Social Equity Discussion:

Meeting Bylaws & Attendance Discussion

Staff would like to review the Meeting Bylaws to ensure that all members understand them fully and feel comfortable with the expectations outlined. This will also provide an excellent opportunity to discuss potential improvements and make any necessary adjustments.

Please see a copy of the existing Meeting Bylaws at the end of this packet.

2025 Meeting Schedule

Staff would like to schedule the 2025 meetings and confirm with commissioners that the current meeting days and times still work for everyone.

Subcommittee Updates

Celebrate Diversity/Community Outreach and Engagement/Community Education & Influence

Jordan Burns, Tahja Grier, June Walters, Jotwan Daniels, Carol Saade, Elsa Lau, Kristine Kelle, Laurie Moroco, Silvia Vicuna

Met:

Celebrate Diversity / Community Outreach & Engagement / Community Influence and Education Subcommittee Meeting

* The subcommittees were unable to meet as scheduled in order to participate in the Hispanic Heritage Month movie night celebration. Regular meetings will resume starting next month.

Immigration Rights & Advocacy

Carol Saade, Silvia Vicuna, Isaura Cirillo, Peter Baaken, Miriam Garcia, Yerania Reynoso Met: October 18, 2024

*The subcommittee will meet after this memo is submitted. A verbal update will be given during the meeting.

Civic Engagement

Carol Saade, Laurie Moroco, Jotwan Daniels, Ujala Vatas

Met: October 8, 2024

- Breck History Grant Application Review
 - This is the third grant application, indicating that awareness of the opportunity is gradually increasing.

- Breck History is seeking funds to translate materials for their afterschool programs.
- The organization currently serves many students who primarily speak Spanish. Offering materials in their native language would help these students feel more connected and included in the programming.
- Mini Grant Discussion
 - Flor will correct the scoring rubric.
 - The team suggested a press release to the SDN.
 - Carol also suggested a Council Memo for the end of the year.
- Summit Central Update New Resource Site (www.summitcentral.org)
 - o Flor introduced the new site and encouraged everyone to help spread the word.
 - o The site will undergo a revamp and will be updated periodically throughout the year.
- Revisit Volunteer Idea
 - o The team discussed the challenges of scheduling volunteer events.
 - o It was decided to keep volunteering as a future option but to approach it strategically, ensuring opportunities align with the Commission's values and goals.
 - o BSEAC FIRC Volunteer Event: 10/16 3-5pm.
- Schedule Next Meeting Nov 12th @ 7:30am

Upcoming Council Discussions

For the upcoming October 22, 2024 Town Council meeting, the following items are currently on the agenda:

- A site visit to a portion of the Blue River Pathways project between French and Watson streets.
- An update from MERJE, a consultant working on the new open space and trails signage plan.
- The second reading of the Employee Generation Ordinance, which outlines the average number of
 employees generated by various types of commercial uses. From that number, new businesses or newly
 upgraded businesses must offset some (35%) of the housing needs prompted by that change or increased
 intensity of use.
- The second reading of a subordination agreement which allows the developer of the Stables Village workforce housing to borrow funds to complete the construction of phase two.
- The first reading of the mill levy ordinance, outlining the Town's rate for the local property tax.
- A resolution adopting the 2025 Town budget.
- An annual report on the Breck E-Ride bike share program.
- Planning Commission interviews, with four candidates interviewing for three open spots.
- An update on the countywide nicotine program and its impacts on the Town.
- A presentation of planning documents and processes that affect all development projects within Town.
 This presentation is intended to help the Town Council better understand the complex Town planning process.
- A discussion of other potential aspects of the Employee Generation program. This discussion will build upon the current and updated Employee Generation program and consider potential edits and additions to help address the housing shortage in Town while also supporting local businesses.

MEETING BYLAWS OF THE TOWN OF BRECKENRIDGE SOCIAL EQUITY ADVISORY COMMISSION (December 2022)

- Rule 1. <u>Adoption Of Bylaws; Effective Date</u>. These Bylaws shall become effective upon adoption by the Town of Breckenridge Social Equity Advisory Commission ("Commission").
- Rule 2. Effect Of Bylaws. These Bylaws shall govern the operation of the Commission.
- Rule 3. <u>Composition of Commission</u>. <u>Pursuant to Resolution 17, Series 2020, Section 2, which created the Commission, the Commission consists of not more than nine (9) members who have been appointed by the Town Council. Any member of the Town Council appointed to the Commission counts against the total membership of the Commission.</u>

Rule 4. Commission Meetings.

- 4.1 The meetings of the Commission shall be held in the Breckenridge Town Hall.
- 4.2 Subject to Rule 4.5 below, any member of the Commission may elect to attend a regular or special meeting of the Commission by use of a remote platform. In such circumstances, the following rules shall apply:
 - A. The remote platform to be used shall be determined by Staff.
 - B. All members of the Commission and Town staff must be able to: (i) hear one another clearly, (ii) communicate with one another, and (iii) hear or read all documents and testimony in a manner designed to provide maximum participation.
 - C. The member shall be in a physical location with good internet connectivity. The Chair is authorized to discontinue a member's participation in a meeting if: (i) the member's use of the remote platform results in delays, (ii) the communication is unclear, or (iii) the member's remote participation otherwise interferes with the conduct of the meeting.
 - D. If possible, a member who elects to participate remotely in a meeting of the Commission pursuant to this Rule 4.2 shall notify the Staff at least two (2) days before the meeting so that arrangements can be made to the accommodate such member's remote attendance at the meeting.
 - E. Subject to Rule 4.5, below, there is no limit on the number of meetings of the Commission at which a member may participate by the use of a remote platform under this Rule 4.
 - F. All votes of the Commission shall be conducted by roll call.

BSEAC BYLAWS OF PROCEDURE

- G. Minutes of the meeting of the Commission shall be taken and promptly recorded, and such records shall be open to public inspection.
- H. A member of the Commission who participates in a meeting remotely in accordance with this Rule 4 shall be considered to be "present" at the meeting for all purposes, including, without limitation, establishing a quorum. Such member shall also be entitled to vote on all matters coming before the Commission at the meeting.
- I. The Commission may provide reasonable accommodation and waive or modify provisions of this Rule 6 for the benefit of the members of the Commission or persons with a disability.
- 4.3 Members of the public may hear and view any remote meeting of the Commission unless technical problems prevent them from doing so. Members of the public desiring to communicate with the Commission may do so by letter, e-mail, or by attending the Commission meeting in person. The Commission chair may choose to allow verbal public comment during a remote meeting.
- 4.4 Notwithstanding Section 4.2(C), above, the Chair, or in the Chair's absence the Vice-Chair, may require that all members of the Commission attend a particular Commission meeting in person, and not remotely if the Chair or Vice-Chair (as appropriate) determines that inperson attendance is required to better accomplish the goals of that particular meeting.
- 4.5 Special Meetings. Special meetings of the Commission shall be called by Staff upon: (i) the written request of the Chair, (ii) the written request of any three (3) members of the Commission, (iii) the written request of the Staff, or (iv) an announcement of a future special meeting at regular or special meeting.
- 4.6 Recess Or Adjournment. Any regular or special meeting may be recessed or adjourned from day to day, or to the time of any previously announced regular or special meeting, and such recess or adjournment to a time and place certain shall not require additional public notice.
- Rule 5. Quorum. A majority of members of the Commission shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all Commission meetings, but in the absence of a quorum a lesser number may adjourn any meeting to a later time or date. A Commission member disqualified from acting upon a particular matter due to a conflict of interest shall not be counted in determining whether a quorum exists with respect to the matter (Note: a disqualification does not reduce the number required for a quorum; it simply means that the disqualified Commission member does not count towards the required quorum).

Rule 6. Chair and Vice Chair.

6.1 Election of Chair and Vice Chair. The Commission shall elect a Chair

BSEAC BYLAWS OF PROCEDURE

and a Vice Chair. No person shall hold more than one (1) Commission office at a time.

- 6.2 Duties Of Chair. The Chair shall preside at all Commission meetings. In accordance with these and other applicable Bylaws the Chair shall decide all points of procedure or order, unless otherwise directed by a majority of the members of the Commission in attendance at a meeting pursuant to motion made and passed. The Chair shall maintain order and decorum, and to that end may order removal of disorderly or disruptive persons. The Chair shall have such further duties and responsibilities as determined by the Commission or as required by law.
- 6.3 Vice Chair. The Vice Chair shall preside at those Commission meetings where the Chair is absent, disabled, or otherwise unable to act for any purpose. When acting as the presiding officer at a Commission meeting the Vice Chair shall have the same duties, responsibilities, and powers as granted to the Chair by Rule 6.2. The Vice Chair shall attest to the execution and approval of all official documents of the Commission, and perform such other duties as may be delegated to such person by the Chair.
- 6.4 Temporary Chair. If both the Chair and Vice Chair are absent from a Commission meeting, the members present shall appoint a Temporary Chair to preside at that meeting.
- 6.5 Term Of Chair and Vice Chair. The term of each elected chair shall be for one (1) year unless removed in accordance with section 6.6, and members may be re-elected to any Commission office.
- 6.6 Removal Of Officers. Any officer of the Commission may be removed by the affirmative vote of a majority of all members of the Commission or the affirmative vote of the majority of the Town Council
- Rule 7. <u>Recording Secretary</u>. A Staff member shall serve as the Recording Secretary to keep the minutes of all Commission meetings, and to perform such other clerical or administrative duties as may be prescribed by the Commission.

Rule 8. <u>Preparation Of Agenda; Posting Of Meeting Notices.</u>

- 8.1 Regular Meetings. The agenda for a regular meeting shall be prepared by the Staff and distributed to Commission members, along with supporting documentation concerning agenda items, at least forty-eight (48) hours before each regular meeting.
- 8.2 Special Meetings. The agenda for a special meeting shall be prepared by the Staff and distributed to Commission members, along with supporting documentation concerning agenda items, at least twenty-four (24) hours before each special meeting.
- 8.3 Place For Posting of Meetings. The designated place for the posting of public notice of all regular and special meetings of the Commission shall be the "menu box"

BSEAC BYLAWS OF PROCEDURE

located adjacent to the southerly front door of the Breckenridge Town Hall. Specific agenda information shall be included in the meeting notice where available.

- Rule 9. <u>Order Of Business</u>. The business of the Commission shall be handled at each meeting in the following order:
 - A. Call To Order.
 - B. Roll Call of Commission Members.
 - C. Approval of Agenda.
 - D. Approval of Minutes from previous meeting(s).
 - E. Agenda Discussion
 - F. Adjournment.

The order of business for a meeting may be modified by affirmative vote of the Commission members present.

- Rule 10. <u>Action By Motion</u>. The Commission shall act by motion. All motions shall be recorded in the official records of the Commission. The Chair may make or second a motion. A majority vote of the quorum present at a meeting shall be required for the approval of any motion or resolution.
- Rule 11. <u>Voting</u>. The vote of "yes" or "no" shall be taken upon the consideration of passage of all motions. Except when a member is required to abstain from voting due to conflict of interest, each member shall vote on all motions or resolutions. On all votes the Chair shall vote last.
- Rule 12. <u>Conflict Of Interest</u>. Town officers are subject to the Town of Breckenridge Ethics Code. In addition to any requirements of the Town Code of Ethics, commissioners shall not participate in commission matters if they have a reasonable expectation of personal or private financial benefit and/or a conflict in any matter proposed or pending before the Commission shall:
 - (1) Disclose such interest to the Commission;
 - (2) If Commission agrees there is a conflict, such individual(s) shall abstain from voting on such matter; and
 - (3) Refrain from attempting to influence the decisions of the other members of the Commission in voting on the matter.

The determination of whether a conflict of interest exists rests with the Commission, not the individual Commission member.

Rule 13. <u>Minutes</u>. Minutes shall be kept of each regular and special meeting of the Commission. Following each meeting the minutes shall be prepared and shall be delivered to each Commission member along with the agenda packet for the following Commission meeting. The prepared minutes of a meeting shall stand approved as submitted unless they are corrected or revised by motion duly adopted at the next succeeding Commission meeting.

Rule 14. <u>Public Records</u>. All public records of the Commission shall be open for inspection and BSEAC BYLAWS OF PROCEDURE

copying by any person at reasonable times in accordance with applicable law, and the administrative Rules of the Town's records custodian, as amended from time to time.

Rule 15. <u>Amendment To Bylaws</u>. These Bylaws may be amended at any regular or special meeting by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Commission; provided, however, that such proposed amendment has been submitted to the Commission in writing at the preceding regular Commission meeting so that the Commission members will have adequate time to review and consider such proposed amendment.

Rule 16. <u>Suspension Of Bylaws</u>. These Bylaws may be suspended at any regular or special meeting of the Commission by the affirmative vote of a majority of the quorum of the Commission present at the meeting.